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Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting of Swyncombe Parish Council

Held at 7pm on Monday 9th May 2016 in the Cricket Pavilion 

Present:

Councillors:
Elizabeth Longley (EL)



John Halls (JH)



Peter Willis-Fleming


Tracey Taverner (TT)

Officer:

Kristina Tynan (KT)

District Councillor:
Anna Badcock (AB)

Members of the Public: 
3

Apologies:
Sam Fielden, Stephen Harrod 

1.         Welcome


EL welcomed everyone to the meeting and thanked all for coming.
2.         To approve the Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting 11/5/2015
Resolved: To accept these minutes as a correct record of this meeting and that they be signed by the Chairman.
3.
Chairman’s report 2015/2016

Swyncombe has had, once again, an interesting and positive year.  We have seen several MPs, planted a new hedge, second record year for our Bonfire night, Oxfordshire Together, Parish Portrait, a new recruit for the SPC and fast broadband getting closer.

John Howell MP, Ed Vaizey MP and MP Select Committee and Superfast Broadband

John Howell came to visit the SPC to discuss any issues that we might have.  This was part of his progress round Oxfordshire visiting local Parish Councils. We spent much time discussing roads, gun licences, Townlands, Neighbourhood Plans and Broadband.  It was an extremely useful meeting with   very good exchange of views.  From this and Connect8, John Howell then arranged a meeting with Ed Vaizey and the SPC and other local Parishes to discuss our requirements for superfast broadband.  Once again this was a good meeting and raised awareness of our requirements and those of neighbouring Parishes. Leading on from this meeting with Ed Vaizey and the continuing work of Connect8, the local Broadband Pressure Group, the Select Committee with responsibilities for communication came to meet Connect8 and local businesses to listen to our concerns and issues with the slow speeds that we encounter with our broadband on a daily basis.  At the time of writing we are awaiting their findings.

Oxfordshire Together

You will all have no doubt heard about the tightened budgets of SODC and OCC and the likely impacts on Parishes.  We have learned that there is to be an end to the M1 bus service between Watlington and Reading encompassing our Parish and concerns relating to recycling sites. As a result there is now a program called ‘Oxfordshire Together’ whereby some services are out sourced to local Parish Councils.  We are currently trying to set up a meeting with ‘Oxfordshire Together’ to discuss the possibility of the SPC taking over verge cutting and some other services.  I cannot give further information at this time as we are awaiting our meeting, but I will ensure an update as soon as we hear.  Long term this may mean an increase in Precept 2017/2018 but cannot clarify this now.

Parish Portrait

We have formally taken the decision not to do a Neighbourhood or Community Plan as dictated by the size of our Parish.  However, we are planning to write a ‘Parish Portrait’.  A document that outlines the Parish of Swyncombe, what we have, what we don’t have and how we might see the future. We welcome any member of the Parish who would like to be involved in this endeavour. 

Cricket Club New Hedge and Tree Works

The Cricket Club has grubbed out and replaced part of the hedge on Church Lane.  The SPC would like to record it’s thanks to all those involved.  

The SPC have also, with the good auspices of Nigel Payne under taken general maintenance of the trees on Cookley Green and had them all labelled and numbered to aid recording for future maintenance.

Bonfire Night

Another successful event with the second highest attendance. The 2016 event already in the planning stages.

Litter Blitz
The Litter blitzes continue to be successful.  Thank you to all who help on these occasions

Parish Councillors
As ever, thank you to all my colleagues on the Parish Council, and particularly to welcome Tracey Taverner to our ranks we do hope that her first year has not been too arduous. John for making sure that we are up to date with all the legal requirements and planning applications, Sam for ensuring that our roads are well maintained particularly the distinctly tricky drainage issue at Cookley Green, Peter for all his work on Broadband and community building – plus the oil,   Last but not least, Kristina who continues to keep us all in order.
4.
To receive Reports from:


1. District Councillor – Anna Badcock
South Oxfordshire –   Residents of South Oxfordshire enjoy the best quality of life of any rural area in Great Britain, according to the 2016 Halifax Rural Areas Quality of Life Survey.

Cabinet has also worked hard with the other Councils involved in the development of the Corporate Services Project, extending the way we have worked with the Vale of the White Horse previously to deliver even greater efficiencies without degrading the services we offer. SODC are also forming links with 3 other Councils, Hart District Council, Havant Borough Council and Mendip District Council for some joint services which will save £1M per year.
Proposals for a Devolution/Unitary Government – AB said that there have been discussions with the County Council on this but both Councils have now commissioned separate Independent Companies to see if there is a viable 2 tier system. It needs to be done and will eventually save money and that it is right and proper that this is done by an Independent Company. AB said that there is a drive from Westminster to do this as devolution or unitary needs to happen. The SODC Corporate Plan has been reviewed and can be looked at on line to see what strategic aims are for going forward and how it will support parishes and people to deliver things that they want. PWF asked what the cost of the commissioned work is. AB said she would need to check on this.
Community Safety - Even with the major cuts of the austerity years, we have worked with our Police & Crime Commissioner in introducing initiatives, seeing Thames Valley Police Force's performance improve from one of the least effective forces to the group right at the top of the League. We have also maintained our support for additional PCSOs in our District. This issue is in AB’s portfolio and they are looking into new ways to improve community safety via the Community Safety Partnership (CSP). As everything is now in the one hub this has led to much better communication on issues. The next six months will be very interesting and there is a lot of information on the SODC website.
Waste And Recycling - For the second year SODC has been awarded top place in the Recycling League Table in the country.  During the last year, the kerb-side collection of fabrics and small electrical items for recycling has been introduced. We are occasionally asked if waste really is recycled, and we can confirm that that is the case.
Planning – This is SODC’s Achilles heel as more houses need to be built and the best places for housing need to be found. Didcot has been successful in its bid to be a Garden Town which means that good, thorough planning will be done and people will be able to walk and cycle safely. The Cornerstone Arts Centre is a fabulous venue. The station area is also going to be revamped. 

There is a commitment to look at a regeneration scheme for Berinsfield. There is £8M available to do this. Berinsfield has a 3000m open water swimming club which is very popular.
Regarding housing there is now a presumption in favour of developments. Regarding the 5 year land supply this is behind target in Didcot, in terms of delivery (6 months) and this has led to various Planning Inspectors giving permission at Appeal for large developments in Chinnor and Benson after these were refused by SODC.  If SODC lose more than 10% of planning appeals they then go into special measures which would mean there would be no local control. One of the best challenges SODC have in Watlington would be that it is overlooked by the AONB. AB said the best advice she has for parishes is to do a Neighbourhood Plan. 

In the Local Plan to 2027 the housing numbers did not come from economic growth forecasts but from the housing need.

AB was asked what is the 6 month period in terms of housing numbers. AB said she would check this and come back to us with an accurate figure.
AB stated that Planning Legislation has changed so much in the last two years.
P16/SO522/FUL – Chapel Cottage, Park Corner – JH said that the works being done are very different to what was granted approval eg windows where they should not be etc. This has been taken up with Enforcement. AB said to copy her into any communication on this issue. JH said that there were 18 letter of objection to this application and local residents are very unhappy with the situation.
2. County Councillor – Report from Stephen Harrod – His Annual Report was circulated by email to Councillors prior to the meeting. No issues were raised.

3. Thames Valley Police - There was no report given.

 4. Cricket Club – There was no report given.
5. Public Forum


There were no questions from the public.
THERE BEING NO OTHER BUSINESS THE MEETING CLOSED AT 8.15PM
